
 

 

June 15, 2022 
 
 
Standing Senate Committee on Agriculture and Forestry 
The Senate of Canada 
Ottawa, Ontario 
Canada, K1A 0A4 
 
 
Dear members of the Standing Senate Committee on Agriculture and Forestry, 
 
 
On behalf of Charlottetown City Council and the citizens of Charlottetown, I would like to 
thank you for the opportunity to serve as a witness at the Standing Senate Committee on 
Agriculture and Forestry. 
 
Please see the attached brief, originally submitted to the Standing Committee on Human 
Resources, Skills and Social Development and the Status of Persons with Disabilities in 
April 2021. 
 
I wish to reiterate the request at the core of our brief: Prince Edward Island is one island, 
one community, and we should be one zone.  
 
I would be pleased to respond to any questions regarding this brief. I sincerely appreciate 
your consideration. 
 
 
 
Kindest Regards, 
 
 
 
 
 
Philip Brown 
Office of the Mayor 
City of Charlottetown, PEI 
Birthplace of Confederation 
Canada 
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14 April 2021 
 
Standing Committee on Human Resources, Skills and Social Development and the Status 
of Persons with Disabilities 
Sixth Floor, 131 Queen Street 
House of Commons 
Ottawa ON K1A 0A6 
Canada 
 
Dear members of the Standing Committee on Human Resources, Skills and Social 
Development and the Status of Persons with Disabilities, 
 
On behalf of Charlottetown City Council and the citizens of Charlottetown. I would like to 
thank the Standing Committee on Human Resources, Skills and Social Development and 
the Status of Persons with Disabilities for inviting briefs on the review of the Employment 
Insurance program. This is a very timely review, and I commend the members of the 
committee for undertaking such a wide-ranging process. I look forward to your findings. 
 
As Mayor of Charlottetown, I have a special interest in the status of economic regions. As 
you are well aware, there are some 62 economic regions across Canada. Apart from the 
establishment of the four regions around the capitals of the territories as well the two 
zones in Prince Edward Island, there have been no changes in the current regions since 
2000 and in most cases since 1996. So, this review is certainly welcome. 
 
One of my most serious concerns relates to the two Employment Insurance (EI) zones in 
Prince Edward Island’s economic region. The City of Charlottetown and surrounding 
communities are in one zone while the rest of the province is in the other. Because the 
unemployment rate is lower in the Charlottetown area than in the rest of the province, 
those in receipt of EI receive lower benefits than their fellow citizens in the rest of the 
province. This inequality is unacceptable, and I have had many discussions with those who 
have been adversely affected. 
 
I am asking the committee to recommend the restoration of a single EI zone for Prince 
Edward Island. 
 
EI recipients in the Charlottetown area are experiencing serious hardships. Let me share 
the lived experience of one such individual. He is in his early 60s with a wife and family. 
He is a seasonal worker earning a minimum wage. He is conscientious, works hard, and 
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helps out in the community. He told me that the lower benefits he receives as a worker in 
the Charlottetown zone are directly affecting his livelihood. He also believes that this 
discriminatory treatment has a detrimental impact on the lives of low-wage seasonal 
workers and their families. Further, he is very disillusioned by the fact that the unjust 
changes introduced by the Conservative government in 2014 are still in place after the 
present Liberal government promised to remove them during the 2015 election campaign. 
 
Because of the monthly moving target to determine EI eligibility, he tells me that the 
stress of not knowing if he is eligible to claim benefits is a heavy burden for him and his 
family. They live for up to five months with little to no income. The unwarranted and 
unjustified financial and mental health impacts and stresses on an already vulnerable 
segment of society is unacceptable in Canada in the twenty-first century. Meanwhile, 
workers in the rural zone receive larger benefits with fewer hours of insurable work. 
 
To add another example, the late Carl Phillis, a local artist and a public cemetery 
caretaker, was financially marginalized because of the two EI zones system. He fought 
right up to the end of his life to rezone Prince Edward Island back to one EI zone, writing 
letters to Federal politicians, other public officials, and the local newspaper, The Guardian. 
He expressed the unfairness and financial hardship of the two EI zone system imposed on 
himself and many others (see attached appendices). 
 
I agree with these two individuals, as well as the many other residents who I have spoken 
to, that this situation is intolerable. The inequitable operation of two zones within the 
province of Prince Edward Island has resulted in severe financial stress for seasonal 
workers just because they live within an arbitrary and politically motivated boundary line. 
People are being punished for being poor, especially the working poor. Not only is this 
inequitable, but it also undermines the fundamental principles of economic and social 
justice. All workers, seasonal and otherwise, need to be treated fairly and equitably. 
 
The irony is that benefits are based on where one lives, not where they work. Islanders 
who work together and log the same number of hours will end up with different benefits, 
or might not receive benefits at all, if they live in a zone with a lower unemployment rate. 
For example, at one point in the past seven years, workers in the Charlottetown zone had 
to work 700 hours to be eligible while workers in the rest of the province had to work only 
525 hours; that gave Charlottetown and area workers 36 weeks of benefits while others 
received 45 weeks – a difference of 9 weeks. This gap in unfair, pitting Islanders against 
one another. 
 



 

As stated earlier, the two economic zones in Prince Edward Island were created in 2014 by 
the previous Conservative government to preserve and protect benefits in the electoral 
district of the-then federal minister in the province. Charlottetown and surrounding areas 
had lower unemployment rates, which would affect benefits for all workers throughout the 
province who would be in the same economic zone. Workers in the Charlottetown zone 
have experienced the serious consequences of a decision that is inconsistent with EI 
protocols established throughout the rest of Canada. 
 
This issue has been raised several times over the past seven years. The EI Worker 
Commissioner report in 2018 was critical of the “rather arbitrary creation” of the four 
economic zones around the capitals of the four territories and Prince Edward Island. It 
noted that the creation of two zones in Prince Edward Island was wrong and should be 
reviewed. It said that Prince Edward Island workers, for example, were having a “very 
hard time” with the changes. 
 
The Commission recommended a process that would result in greater fairness and equity. 
“More generally, we have argued that the process of reviewing EI regions should be 
depoliticized as much as possible,” stated the report, “So that this rather technical and 
necessary ‘house-keeping process’ not be blocked by a sitting government’s unwillingness 
to make some constituents unhappy.” 
 
I could not agree more. 
 
This is a view shared by previous and present Charlottetown City Councils. In 2014, the 
previous Council noted that Prince Edward Island was left intact with one region when 
economic regions were first created through the Employment Insurance Act and 
regulation; Council subsequently passed a resolution stating its opposition to changes in 
the EI program for the Charlottetown area (see attached appendices). 
 
A further resolution to this effect was passed unanimously by the current City Council in 
June 2019. It resolved that the City of Charlottetown “restate and reaffirm its opposition to 
the 2014 changes to the EI program for the Charlottetown area.” 
 
Similar resolutions were passed by adjoining municipalities. The Town of Cornwall, 
recognizing the split of Prince Edward Island into two zones “has resulted in an inequality 
among Islanders who need and use the Employment Insurance Program.” The resolution 
stated that, “in a spirit of fairness and equity” the Town “calls upon the Government of 
Canada to restore the single Prince Edward Island economic region.” 



 

 
Similarly, the Town of Stratford noted its “displeasure in the unfairness in the application 
of the federal legislation” and the resolution restated and reaffirmed its opposition to the 
2014 changes. 
 
The three municipalities of the Capital Region have made it clear that Prince Edward 
Island is too small to operate with two zones; the total population of the entire province is 
less than many of the economic regions created throughout the rest of Canada (see 
attached appendices). 
 
The Government of Prince Edward Island has also stated its opposition to the two zones. 
In January of 2020, the Minister for Economic Growth, Tourism and Culture wrote to the 
federal minister of Employment, Workforce Development and Disability, asking her to 
consider amendments to the EI regulations to return Prince Edward Island to one 
economic region. 
 
The Member of Parliament for Charlottetown, Sean Casey, has also publicly committed to 
return to a single economic region for Prince Edward Island.  
 
A wide number of groups and organizations, including labour organizations and anti-
poverty groups, have also called for the restoration of a single economic zone for the 
province. To date, all these calls for changes have been unsuccessful. This has proven to 
be very frustrating for the people that I and others represent. 
 
The determination of eligibility for EI benefits is based solely on the rate of unemployment 
in the zone. It is misleading and fails to consider other factors affecting the rate of 
unemployment. These include demographic characteristics, the nature of employment 
within the respective zones and the impacts of seasonal employment in the province. Our 
economy is also becoming increasingly diversified, opening up new challenges for 
workforce adjustment.  
 
The Prince Edward Island economy is also characterized by a relatively high level of 
seasonal industries, including agriculture, fisheries, and tourism. The impact of these 
industries is felt unevenly throughout the province and is most predominant in rural areas 
outside of the Charlottetown area. There is also a high degree of labour mobility in the 
province, which will certainly impact the level of employment in each of the two zones. We 
need to better understand and analyze these and other factors in determining the level of 
benefits for all eligible participants in the EI program. 



 

 
The federal government’s changes to the EI program in response to COVID-19 clearly 
demonstrates that it can respond effectively to changing economic conditions. The same 
can be said for more effectively responding to existing underlying conditions in the Prince 
Edward Island labour force. 
 
I am pleased to note that the Standing Committee is exploring various facets of the EI 
program’s ability to meet the needs of Canadians, including eligibility requirements, the 
adequacy of existing benefits and EI modernization. 
 
An important first step in making changes is to abolish the two EI zones in the province 
and restore Prince Edward Island as a single economic region. This would greatly benefit 
both the people and the economy of Prince Edward Island. 
 
The two-zones policy fails to reflect the fact that Prince Edward Island is a small province 
and a tightly knit community. As stated earlier, the policy pits Islanders against one 
another.  
 
We are one island, one community and we should be one zone.   
 
I would be pleased to respond to any questions you may have respecting this brief. Thank 
you for your consideration. 
 
 
Kindest Regards, 
 
 
 
 
Philip Brown 
Office of the Mayor 
City of Charlottetown, PEI 
Birthplace of Confederation 
Canada 
 
Cc: Sean Casey, MP, Charlottetown, PEI 
 Minerva McCourt, Mayor of Cornwall, PEI 
 Steve Ogden, Mayor of Stratford, PEI 
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